Carrabassett Valley Selectmen’s Meeting

4:30 p.m. Thursday January 12th, 2012

At the Library Building
Agenda:

Review and sign 2011 Payroll Warrant(s) #_________ for $__________________________.
Review and sign 2011/2012 Town Expenditure Warrant(s) # for $______________________.

1. MINUTES of the previous meeting two meetings: (Dec._____, 2011) are attached.

2. TOWN WEBSITE REQUEST: Carol Schiller, a property owner/taxpayer in Snowbrook wishes to meet with the Board to further the discussion to determine if the Town will allow links on the Town website to “Homeowner Associations” in Carrabassett Valley. We currently allow links to Sugarloaf, Maine Huts and Trails, CVOA, CVA, AGC and the Sugarloaf Area Chamber of Commerce (which has no information on it, and which, we will discuss this with the vender). 

Logistically, it would be easy to provide a link (a separate page) to all CV “Homeowner Associations”. A related question is whether or not to allow these websites to offer a “Homeowner Rental or Sales” link?? Does the Board wish to allow this.
3. BRIEF UPDATE ON THE STATUS OF THE REQUEST FROM THE GREENS COMMITTEE TO FUND AND CONSTRUCT A NEW IRRIGATION SYSTEM FOR THE GOLF COURSE: The “conceptual price tag” for this project is $1,600,000. As you know, Boyne/Sugarloaf has agreed to make annual payments equal to ½ of the debt service required to pay the estimated $126,000 per year ($63,000 each to the Town and Sugarloaf) amortization cost of a 20-bond to pay for this project. We will briefly bring the Board up to date on our progress to date. 
5:00 P.M. INFORMATIONAL MEETING TO DISCUSS CONSTRUCTION ALTERNATIVES TO REPAIR THE EXTENSIVE DAMAGE ON APPROXIMATELY 3000’ OF THE NARROW GAUGE PATHWAY IN THE SO-CALLED “S-TURNS”:  Representatives from  Plymouth Engineering, the Town’s engineering firm for this project will be at the meeting to present their findings to date (a copy of their report is attached) and the Board of Selectmen will welcome public input regarding a proposed major project to repair the flood damage that occurred on the Pathway as a result of Hurricane Irene on August 28th, 2011.
Assuming that the conventional “Rip Rap and Fill” construction method is used the report indicates that approximately 1,700 cubic yards of Rip Rap, 1,700 cubic yards of Rock Fill (tailings) and 1,000 cubic yards of surface material will be needed to complete the work. Based on the report ($193,665 for the rip rap, fill and surface) we estimate construction costs of $250,000 to $300,000 (including engineering, geotextile, culverts or small bridges and a 20% contingency. 
The report also estimates an additional $163,540 plus 20% contingency or up to $196,248 if the Town wishes to also “pin to ledge” all rip rap over 5’ high to further protect against future flooding damage. 

The report does not recommend the option of building large bridges or boardwalks over the damaged area due to the difficulty of getting the right equipment on site to do this work and our engineers “are not convinced the bridges would be able to withstand the velocity of water experienced with Hurricane Irene” (see attached narrative). They estimate a net increase in cost (over and above the “rip rap and fill” option) of approximately $138,180 for this option. 

The Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) has approved funding of $226,557 for a project. This funding is based on paying for 75% of a conventional “rip rap and fill” project (they will pay to for replacement “of what was there”). Depending on prices received from the bid process and actual costs they may pay more. We anticipate that the State will participate with 10% funding of what FEMA approves. 
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Bob Luce opened the Selectmen’s meeting at 4:35 p.m.    

Payroll warrant #53  for $23,850.76 was  reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

Expense warrant # 52 for $107,158.15 was reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

The minutes of the November 28, 2011 and December 2, 2011 were reviewed.   A motion was made John Beaupre and seconded by Jay Reynolds to accept the minutes as written.   The motion approved.

The Town has been asked by a property owner/taxpayer in Snowbrook if the Town will allow links on the Town website to “Homeowner Associations” in Carrabassett Valley.    Dave Cota felt this is a policy decision for the Board of Selectmen to discuss.    Dave indicated that this particular link includes a link to “owner rentals” and the question can be asked if this competes with existing rental companies. He indicated that he did not feel comfortable approving this and would like to Board to consider whether or not to allow this. Dave researched what some other resort communities allowed with their websites.  Most allow the visitor to link to the local chamber of commerce, non-profit entities and to their respective Mountain Resort.  Lloyd Cuttler said that he initially thought it would be a nice service for homeowner association, but he feels that the town ought to avoid links that compete with local rental agencies.    John Ober felt this might generate rental competition and a conflict of interest.    The Board felt that this is not an avenue they ought to go down, and that the town site ought to be linked only to non-profit organizations and Sugarloaf.

An amendment for the Waste Management Services contract for the Transfer Station was reviewed.  They are requesting an increase of 2%.   John Beaupre made a motion to approve the amendment.  Steve Pierced seconded the motion.  Motion approved.

Dave Cota detailed some preliminary (for discussion) highlights of the 2012 Town Budget.   He provided a hand-out which showed areas where he projects potential increases/decreases in the budget.   There is a very large “school surplus” of $655,000 (as of the end of the June 30th, 2011 the end of the School fiscal year) that has been created as a result of a decrease in the number of students that the Town pays tuition for from 93 to 62 over the last few years.   The town has been budgeting for these extra students over the last couple of years.   More specific details will be discussed as the budget process gets underway.   With the savings in the school accounts, Dave indicated that this might be a good time to replenish the Town’s Recreation Endowment Reserve fund. Steve Pierce commented that it’s been a question as to how much to keep in “town” surplus and we’ve tried to keep 25% of the total budget over the years, which he felt was prudent.  Dave Cota noted that the school surplus is separate from the Town’s surplus but the “town” surplus is about where it should be at 25% of the total tax commitment plus uncollected taxes at the end of the year.  He also indicated the many projects that have been funded from the Recreation Reserve Account, all of which required at least a one-to-one financial match from other than Town funding sources.     There was additional discussion about how clubs (recreational) approach the Town for use of the Recreation Endowment Fund monies, which is often matched by grants or by the club, additionally, if it’s kept under the umbrella of the Recreation Endowment Fund, it will not affect taxes. While no vote was taken, the Board members indicated that the concept of appropriating additional funding for the Recreational Endowment Fund should move forward in the budget process. 

Dave Cota mentioned that he would like to see a token of the Town’s appreciation for use of Penobscot Indian Nation lands be sent in the form of a donation to their Boys & Girls Club (or another appropriate endeavor). The Board indicated that they thought they had previously approved this request for $1,000. Dave will make sure it is done.  A motion was made by John Beaupre and seconded by Jay Reynolds to make this donation.  Motion carried.

There is a meeting on Thursday (Dec. 22nd) to discuss information on a possible Golf Course Irrigation project.   As proposed, Sugarloaf will pay half the debt service on this project, and the Town would pay the other half.  This project could add $43,000 for town’s debt service. It is thought that approval of this project will be considered by the voters at the March Town meeting. 

John Norris asked about a large pile of slash at trails 10 and 10A at the Outdoor Center.  He said it looks bad, and he would hope that they would clean up the mess before they leave.   Dave Cota noted that the timber harvesting company is coming back to that same area next summer to harvest wood.   Dave also added that the cutting in that area got underway much too late this year, and this will be cleaned up before they leave the job next year.

There are twelve members on the Budget Committee (including the five Selectmen).  Two members’ (Bob Briggs and Dutch Demshar) terms expired in 2011.   Bob has indicated that he is interested in another three years;   Dave Cota assumes that Dutch is also still interested.   John Beaupre made a motion to renew both Bob Briggs’ and Dutch Demshar’s terms for three years.  Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.   Motion carried.    There was discussion about a date for Budget Committee meeting, which is tentatively set for Tuesday January 22nd .

Dave Cota distributed a current Expense and Revenue Summary Report for all Town accounts.   Dave noted that overall the accounts appear to be in great shape nearing the end of the fiscal year.  There is an overage on the Recreational Bridge Account, which is mostly due to raising the design of the bridge by 2’ after observing water levels during Tropical Storm Irene. He then updated the Board of Selectmen on the status of certain highlighted accounts.

The subcommittee for the potential Golf Course Irrigation System Project will meet on December 22nd.    John Ober asked how this project would be presented to the Town at the March meeting.   Bob Luce said that even the big money items are done on the floor of the meeting, which allows for discussion.   He feels that it allows for better education on both sides of the issue prior to taking a vote.

The Town Office will be closed on Monday, December 26th and January 2nd, since the holidays fall on Sundays this year.

The Golf Course rip-rap project is going very well.

A public meeting with Plymouth Engineering will be scheduled soon to discuss alternatives for major repairs to the Narrow Gauge Pathway (in the so-called s-turns).

A motion was made by John Beaupre to allow the Board to go into executive session at 5:15 p.m. as allowed under M.R.S.A. Title 1, Section 405 Subsection 6 (A) to review annual employee evaluations.   The motion was seconded by Jay Reynolds and approved. At 5:35 p.m. the Selectmen voted to come out of executive session. 

The Board approved recommending a 2.5% inflationary pay raise for town employees for the 2012 budget. The Board also voted to recommend Merit Pay raises of $1,000 to Wendy Russell and Deb Bowker. The Board also voted to recommend (for consideration in the 2012 budget) a one-time bonus of $2,000 to both Deb Bowker (for extra work and success with the $100,000 Recreational Trail Grant application) and to Dave Cota for all his efforts and success in obtaining F.E.M.A funding and managing all the various Flood related projects. 

The Board discussed the possibility of holding the next Selectmen’s meeting on Thursday Jan. 12th. 

Meeting was adjourned at 6:15 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Lynn Schnorr

Town of Carrabassett Valley

Informational Meeting 5:00 p.m. Thursday Jan. 12th at the Library Regarding Options for Repair of the Narrow Gauge Pathway

The Board of Selectmen will hold an informational meeting at the above time and place to discuss alternatives and hear public input regarding a proposed substantial re-construction project for the approximate 3000’ of the Narrow Gauge Pathway that was destroyed during Hurricane Irene. The Town’s engineers will be at the meeting to present alternatives and associated costs for the repair. All interested citizens, property taxpayers and trail users are encouraged to attend. It is anticipated that the Town will receive partial funding from the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) and that a request will be made at the Town’s March 8th Town meeting for funding the Town’s share of this  project. If approved, a reconstruction project will be undertaken in the summer of 2012. If you have any related questions please contact the Town Manager (235-2645) or towncvtm@roadrunner.com.  

PLYMOUTH ENGINEERING REPORT OF REPAIR ALTERNATIVES TO THE NARROW GAUGE PATHWAY

The attached cost estimate is based on our review of existing conditions on the trail and using costs for materials based on recent repairs and projects in the Valley.

The cost estimates are broken into two sections Eastern and Western. Simply put the eastern section is the part on the Town Office side that has not been repaired. We drove in as far as we could until the trail was obviously not repaired. This section is approximately 1,000 feet. The western section was approached from the Bigelow Station end and we drove in as far as was passable and not repaired. This section is approximately 2,000 feet long. In both the eastern and western section there are two substantial washouts.

Using a level we took shots every 50’ to estimate the depth of the washouts and to provide us with enough information to estimate quantities. We also used a tape measure along the centerline of the trail to give us distances.

The cost estimate is based on installing heavy rip-rap along the Carrabassett River site, infilling the washed out area with tailings, placing a geotextile on the tailings and applying approximately a foot of trail base/surface material. We also included a cost of installing rock nails or essentially pinning the base course of the large rip-rap to the bedrock on any rip-rap sections that are greater than five feet high.

As we discussed, we looked the option of bridging two sections of washout: the eastern section has a 125’ section and the while the western section has a 50’ section. Both of these sections were looked at for having sufficient ledge on which to attach and land a bridge structure. One of the challenges with this possibility is getting access for equipment to construct a bridge, erect it, and place it. A large crane capable of placing a 125’ section would not be able to navigate the 10’-12’ wide trails through the “S” turns safely-we are concerned with the stability of the river slope and the trail. So the bridges would need to be constructed in place. As with construction of the original trail, construction vehicles have to back into the area since there is insufficient room to turn anything around.

In summary, while the bridge or boardwalk option would avoid some issues of flood stage damage we are not convinced the bridges would be able to withstand the velocity of water that the Carrabassett River experienced with Hurricane Irene especially since the two significant washout areas are on the outer edge of the river thereby receiving significant hydraulic forces.

Please let us know if you need any additional information about our findings and cost estimates.

Fred S. Marshall

Project Manager

